

Áras an Chontae Telephone: 057 9357428 Charleville Road Fax: Tullamore Email: Co. Offaly Web:

057 93 29230 contactus@nwcpo.ie www.nwcpo.ie

# WASTE COLLECTION PERMIT AMENDMENT TO PERMIT HOLDER TRADING NAME

Waste Management (Collection Permit) Regulations, 2007 Waste Management (Collection Permit) (Amendment) Regulations 2008

For the purposes of an efficient administration of the waste collection permitting system, Offaly County Council as the National Waste Collection Permit Office being a nominated authority under Section 34(1)(aa) of the Waste Management Act 1996, has amended the waste collection permit holder trading name as follows:

Permit Holder Name:	Country Clean Recycling Unlimited Company	
Trading As:	Country Clean Recycling, Munster Waste Management, Cork Mini Skips, MK Skips, North Side Skips, Kinsale & District Skip Co., Healy Blue Bins, Collins Waste Mgt., A.P. Vaughan	
Permit Number:	NWCPO-13-11220-08	
Trading Address:	Ballygown, Mallow, Co. Cork	
Registered Company Address:	Ballygown, Mallow, Co. Cork	
Permit Holder Phone Number:	02246848 / 086 0265275	
Valid From:	30/06/2023	
Valid To and Expires On:	14/09/2025	

Signed:

Programme Manager

SUN WASTE COLLECTION DERNI IRLE

Date:

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 1 of 1

25/05/2019

QF122

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 2 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023

#### REASON FOR THE DECISION

Offaly County Council as the National Waste Collection Permit Office is satisfied on the basis of the information made available by the applicant, that subject to compliance with the conditions of this permit the activity will not cause environmental pollution, and the grant of this permit is consistent with the objectives of the current National Hazardous Waste Management Plan and the objectives of the current Eastern-Midlands Region Waste Management Plan, Southern Region Waste Management Plan and/or Connacht-Ulster Region Waste Management Plan as applicable to the local authority areas where waste is collected.

In reaching this decision Offaly County Council as the National Waste Collection Permit Office, has considered the application and supporting documentation received from the applicant and valid submissions received from the relevant local authorities, the Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and other parties.

#### APPEAL OF DECISION

The permit holder may appeal the decision of the NWCPO to grant this waste collection permit in accordance with section 34(9)(a) of the Waste Management Act 1996 to the judge of Tullamore District Court, it being in the District Court district in which the principal offices of Offaly County Council is situated, within one month of the "valid from" date of this permit.

#### INTERPRETATION

Unless otherwise specified, all terms in this permit should be interpreted in accordance with the definitions in the Waste Management Act 1996 (the Act), or Regulations made under the European Communities Act and its associated regulations (as may be amended or replaced from time to time) or as defined in this permit.

References to any enactment, statutory instrument (including any bye-law), each as defined by the Interpretation Act 2005, or a regulation, directive or decision of a European Union institution in this permit shall include amendments and replacements.

References in this permit to the NWCPO means Offaly County Council as the National Waste Collection Permit Office as the nominated authority for all regions under Section 34(1)(aa) of the Waste Management Act 1996 and pursuant to Article 4(2) of the Waste Management (Collection Permit) Regulations, 2007 as amended, or such other authority as may be nominated under this provision.

This permit and any condition imposed therein shall not relieve the permit holder of any statutory obligations.

Any non-compliance with the conditions of this permit is an offence under the Waste Management (Collection Permit) Regulations, 2007 as amended and section 34(1) of the Waste Management Act 1996.

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 3 of 27 OF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023

Conditions subject to Fixed Payments Notices (FPN) (section 10B (1) of the Act), and those requiring the review of the permit under section 34A (2)(b) are identified in this permit.

#### **REVIEW OF PERMIT**

An application for the review of this permit shall be made prior to the expiry date of this permit to the National Waste Collection Permit Office, Offaly County Council, Aras an Chontae, Charleville Road, Tullamore, Co. Offaly. Where an application is made for the review of this permit prior to the expiry date of this permit, this permit shall remain in force until a decision is made on the review application.

The NWCPO may at any time review this waste collection permit under section 34A of the Waste Management Act 1996 and will give notice in writing of such intention to the permit holder.

The NWCPO is required to initiate a review of this waste collection permit where:

- i. The permit holder has been convicted of an offence prescribed under section 34(5) of the Act
- ii. The local authority believes that the permit holder is contravening or has contravened a condition under section 34(7)(b) (other than 34(7)(b)(v)).
- iii. The local authority believes that the permit holder is contravening or has contravened any three conditions other than those in (ii) during a five year period beginning on the date of the

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 4 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023

### TABLE OF CONTENTS

- 1. Scope of Permit
- 2. Management of the Activity
- 3. Vehicles, Skips, Containers, Trailers and Receptacles
- 4. Notification and Record Keeping
- 5. Charges and Financial Provisions
- 6. Conditions by Waste Type
- 6.1 Commercial Waste (Door to Door Kerbside Collections)
- 6.2 Construction & Demolition Waste
- 6.3 End of Life Vehicles
- 6.4 Hazardous Waste
- 6.5 Bulky Municipal Waste
- 6.6 Household Waste (Door to Door Kerbside Collections)
- 6.7 Sludges for Agriculture and Septic Tank Waste
- 6.8 Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment
- 6.9 Secondary Movements of Bulked or Treated Waste
- 6.10 Waste Tyres
- 6.11 Waste Batteries and Accumulators
- 6.12 Wastes from Incineration
- 6.13 Packaging Waste

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 5 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4 7 29/06/2023

# CONDITIONS

#### 1. Scope of Permit

1.1 The permit holder shall:

- Only collect the waste type(s) specified in Appendix A (List of Waste six-digit codes)
   Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(i))
   Only transfer waste to the facilities excellent in the facilities excellent.
- ii. Only transfer waste to the facilities specified in Appendix B Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(ii))
- Only use vehicles issed in Appendix C, and for household kerbside waste collection, only use vehicles listed in Appendix C Table 2
- Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(iii))
- v. Only collect waste within the local authority areas specified in Appendix D

**1.2** The permit holder shall not collect the waste types specified in Appendix A unless they have a facility specified in Appendix B that will accept that waste type from the permit holder.

**1.3** The permit holder shall not collect waste where they have no vehicles specified in Appendix C. The permit holder shall not collect household kerbside waste where they have no vehicles specified in Appendix C Table 2.

1.4 The permit shall be read in conjunction with such bye-laws for the time being in force as referred to in condition 2.8 of this permit.

**1.5** The permit holder shall give notice in writing to the NWCPO of any proposed changes in the waste collection activity in advance of any such change coming into effect. The permit holder shall obtain the written agreement of the NWCPO before implementing any such change. Any non-compliance with the conditions of this permit is an offence under the Waste Management (Collection Permit) Regulations, 2007 as amended and section 34(1) of the Waste Management Act 1996.

**1.6** The permit holder shall maintain, and provide to the NWCPO; a business address, business phone number, business email address, business contact name, business contact address.

The permit holder shall maintain, and provide to the NWCPO details for a point of contact within the business including, a contact name, business contact address, business contact email and business contact phone number.

The permit holder shall notify the NWCPO in writing, within one week, of any change to these contact details or the permit holder's legal entity or business/trade name(s).

2. Management of the Activity

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 6 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4.7 25/06/2023 2.1 The permit holder shall not cause environmental pollution during the course of the waste collection activity to which this permit relates, or as the case may be, may relate, or cause or facilitate the abandonment, dumping or unauthorised management or treatment of waste. Prior to the collection of waste from a waste facility, the permit holder shall ensure that appropriate authorisation is in place, where such authorisation is required in accordance with Section 39 of the Act.

2.2 The permit holder shall collect, transport, store, dispose of and/or recover waste in a manner so as to prevent pollution, contamination and deterioration of water, including groundwater, in accordance with The Water Framework Directive.

2.3 The permit holder shall identify all hazards associated with the waste being collected and shall be familiar with best practice regarding its safe movement and handling and shall adopt all necessary, reasonable and practicable safety measures accordingly.

2.4 The permit holder shall have in place a documented Emergency Response Procedure (ERP), which shall address any environmental emergency that may arise. This procedure shall provide for as a minimum, relevant contact details, an emergency response unit, replacement vehicles and clean-up equipment in order to minimise the effects of any environmental emergency. The permit holder shall maintain a copy of the ERP at the principal place of business of the permit holder and in each vehicle listed in Appendix C of this permit or such later revision of the said appendix that the NWCPO may issue.

2.5 The permit holder shall ensure that all operatives employed in the waste collection activity are familiar with and comprehend the conditions of this permit and the ERP.

2.6 The permit holder shall immediately clean up any spillage of waste which occurs in the course of the collection operation in a manner which will not cause environmental pollution. The permit holder shall carry an emergency spill-kit on each vehicle listed in Appendix C of this permit or such later revision of the said appendix as the NWCPO may issue, at all times, to deal with minor spillages.

2.7 All vehicles used for the collection of waste which has a liquid fraction (and where the waste is not contained within secondary sealed containers on the vehicle), shall have the seals containing the liquid fraction maintained in accordance with condition 3.3. These seals shall be visually inspected at least weekly and a record maintained of same. This record shall be made available to any authorised person(s) on request.

2.8 Where any local authority for the purposes of the proper management of waste and the prevention and control of environmental pollution has made bye-laws relating, inter alia, to the storage, presentation and/or segregation for the purpose of, and in the course of the collection of waste or for the recovery or disposal of waste in accordance with Part 19 of the Local Government Act, 2001 (in substitution for Part VII of the Local Government, 1994) or in accordance with section 35 of the Waste Management Act 1996 (hereinafter referred to as 'bye-laws'), the permit holder shall not collect waste in the functional area of the said local authority unless it has been stored, presented and/or segregated in accordance with the requirement of the said bye-laws.

2.9 Where waste has been source segregated prior to collection, the permit holder shall ensure that this fraction is separately collected in its entirety, not mixed with other waste types, and shall be transferred to a suitable authorised facility as listed in Appendix B of this permit and in accordance with the waste hierarchy and section 21A of the Act.

2.10 Without prejudice to its obligations under this permit, the permit holder shall at all times ensure that they carry on their waste collection activities in a manner that is consistent with the objectives of the current National Hazardous Waste Management Plan and with the objectives of the current Waste Management Plan(s) as applicable to the local authority area(s) where waste is collected.

2.11 The permit holder shall only transfer waste to the authorised facilities that have been notified

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 7 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023 in writing to the NWCPO, and where written consent has been issued by the NWCPO. Written consent consists of the inclusion of specified waste facilities in Appendix B of this permit or such later revision of the said appendix as the NWCPO may issue.

### Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(ii)).

2.12 The permit holder shall ensure that waste collected under this permit is transferred to an authorised facility where there is in force a waste licence, waste facility permit, certificate of registration, Integrated Pollution Prevention Control licence or Industrial Emissions licence in relation to the carrying on of the activity concerned at that facility or other facilities as agreed by the NWCPO.

2.13 The permit holder shall carry or cause to be carried at all times a full copy of this permit including the latest revision of all appendices on each vehicle listed in Appendix C. If presented in electronic format to authorised persons, the copy of the permit shall be fully accessible and legible to the satisfaction of the authorised person.

### Fixed Payment Notice Condition (\$34(7)(d)(iv)).

2.14 The permit holder shall ensure that any/all relevant person(s) who is/are likely to be in a position to direct or control the carrying on of the waste collection activity i.e. managers/supervisors, hold a relevant qualification in waste management or equivalent, or have received training specific to the collection of waste. Evidence of completing a short-term training course e.g. one-day course, specific to waste collection permitting will meet the requirement of this condition.

All relevant persons shall complete and provide evidence of completion of a training course to the satisfaction of the NWCPO within 12 months of the date of grant of this permit unless otherwise agreed with the NWCPO.

Persons responsible for records maintenance and reporting in accordance with condition 4.5, 4.6, 4.7 and 4.14 shall complete and provide evidence of completion of a training course to the satisfaction of the NWCPO within 12 months of the date of grant of this permit unless otherwise agreed with the NWCPO.

2.15 The permit holder shall include their permit number, permit holder name or trading name as identified on the front page of this permit, on all promotional material, website(s), social media, dockets and correspondence issued by the permit holder in accordance with this permit.

#### Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(v))

2.16 The permit holder shall ensure at all times that waste collection activities are carried out in accordance with the provisions of the Waste Directive.

2.17 The permit holder shall take steps to ensure that all or a specified proportion of waste collected by the permit holder, including any List of Waste type(s) or class or classes of such waste is source segregated, treated, recovered or otherwise disposed of to secure the objectives of all relevant Waste Management Plans and all National and EU waste targets. In particular the permit holder shall ensure that waste is:

- Where practicable and having regard to the waste hierarchy and section 21A of the Act, delivered to facilities where the preparation for reuse, recycling or recovery of the waste takes place.
   Presented, collected, bandled and transmission for factors.
- II. Presented, collected, handled and transported in a form, which enables any facility to which the waste is delivered, to comply with any specific conditions contained in, as the case may be, the waste licence, waste facility permit, certificate of registration, Integrated Pollution Prevention Control licence or Industrial Emissions licence, in relation to any performance targets or other limits or restrictions which have been established for the purpose of ensuring

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 8 of 27 OF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023

#### or encouraging the recycling or recovery of waste.

**2.18** The permit holder shall ensure that where biowaste collected under this waste collection permit is transferred to a composting or biogas facility for the purpose of treatment and where animal by-products form all or part of that biowaste, that the facility has been approved in writing by the NWCPO for use by the permit holder and there is in force an appropriate veterinary authorisation issued by the Department of Agriculture. Food and the Marine in accordance with Article 10 (6) of the European Union (Animal By-Products) Regulations 2014 as amended.

2.19 Where the permit holder collects waste animal by-products; the collection, transport, storage, handling, processing, disposal and export of waste animal by-products shall be done in accordance with the rules set out in Regulation (EC) No. 1069/2009.

### 3. Vehicles, Skips, Containers, Trailers and Receptacles

3.1 The permit holder shall only use the vehicles as have been notified in writing to the NWCPO and subsequently agreed, which are listed in Appendix C of this permit or such later revision of the said appendix as the NWCPO may issue, for the purposes of the activity to which this permit relates.

#### Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(iii)).

3.2 Vehicles listed in Appendix C shall not be included on any other waste collection permit at any one time other than a waste collection permit issued to the same legal entity for a different region.

3.3 All vehicles, skips, tankers, trailers, containers and receptacles used by the permit holder for the purposes of the activity to which this permit relates, or as the case may be, may relate, shall be fit for purpose and maintained in a manner as not to cause environmental pollution, and

- prior to the collection of waste, all vehicles, skips, tankers, trailers, containers and receptacles shall be inspected by the permit holder for contamination, in particular, where hazardous material would contaminate non-hazardous waste, and
- ii. where contamination is identified or suspected, the vehicle, skip, tanker, trailer, container or receptacle shall not be put into use until washed down and decontaminated in an appropriate manner and at an appropriate facility so not as to cause environmental pollution, and
- iii. records must be maintained by the permit holder of such instances when contamination was identified and decontamination was necessary. Such records shall be made available to the NWCPO or authorised persons on request. These records shall contain at a minimum:
  - a. Date of inspection
  - b. Description and source of contamination
  - c. Date of decontamination and location of decontamination facility
  - d. Signature of person confirming the decontamination

For the purposes of this condition, contamination shall be interpreted as; the presence of material that contains substances or wastes that are not permitted at the waste facility where the waste is intended to be deposited or any material that has the potential to render the waste material being collected unsuitable for processing at the receiving facility.

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 9 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023

Each vehicle (including leased or hired vehicles) used for the purposes of the activity to which 3.4 the permit relates, shall be marked on the outside of the vehicle with the following information in clearly visible, legible, indelible lettering at least 70 millimetres high:

- i.
- Name of the permit holder or trading name as identified on the front page of this permit and, Waste collection permit number as identified on the front page of this permit. ii.

The last two digits of the permit number need not be included on the vehicle marking (01, 02, 03 etc). Trade plates or similar will suffice for leased or hired vehicles, provided the criteria above are

### Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(v)).

3.5 Each skip (including skip bags), tanker and trailer used for the purposes to which this permit relates, unless otherwise approved by the NWCPO in writing, shall be marked on at least two sides with the following information in visible, legible, and indelible lettering at least 70 milimeters high:

- Name of the permit holder or trading name or waste collection permit number as identified on the front page of this permit.
- A unique identification number for the skip, tanker or trailer. The last two digits of the permit ii. number need not be included on the skip (including skip bags), tanker or trailer marking (01, 02, 03 etc.).

### Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(v))

The permit holder when using a skip (including skip bags) or other such receptacle for the 3.6 purposes of the activity to which this permit relates, shall provide the hirer with a written agreement

- i. The types of wastes which are permitted to be placed in the skip (including skip bags) or other such receptacle in accordance with Appendix A of this permit.
- That the skip will be removed as soon as is practicable after it has been loaded unless ii. otherwise agreed in writing with the local authority.

The permit holder shall ensure that all consignments of waste are appropriately covered and managed during transit (including when parked) to prevent spillage, dust, litter or other nuisance. Any such incident shall be rectified as soon as is practicable to minimise environmental pollution.

3.8 The permit holder shall ensure that skips and other such receptacles left in a public place (as defined in the Litter Pollution Acts 1997 to 2009) shall carry reflectors or lighting so that they are clearly visible during a period when vehicles are required to be lighted.

The permit holder shall, notwithstanding the provisions of any bye-law made under section 72 3.9 of the Roads Act 1993, ensure that skips (including skip bags) and other such receptacles left on a public road shall be sited or deposited for no more than three days.

No skip, tanker, trailer or container used by the permit holder for the purposes of the activity 3.10 to which this permit relates and which contains waste shall be left in a public place (as defined in the Litter Pollution Acts 1997 to 2009), other than where it is initially filled, unless it is on or attached to a mechanically propelled vehicle, which is in transit to an authorised facility listed in Appendix B of this permit or such later revision of the said appendix as the NWCPO may issue.

The permit holder shall ensure that all wheeled bins used for the collection of municipal 3.11

> Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 10 of 27 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023 OF19

waste shall comply with standard IS EN840 parts 1-6, unless otherwise agreed in writing with the NWCPO. Atypical waste solutions must be agreed in writing with the NWCPO and relevant local authority prior to implementation.

**3.12** The permit holder shall, where required by the NWCPO, fit all or specified vehicle(s) listed in Appendix C of this permit, with electronic tracking technology. This technology shall facilitate the surveillance operations of enforcement authorities in monitoring compliance with the waste collection permit conditions. The technology fitted shall include a GPS tracker on each and all vehicles used for the collection and transportation of waste and shall measure the location of the vehicles to an accuracy of not less than 10m. The technology shall include a back-office reporting system detailing all mapped routes, vehicle movements and destination facilities for at least the previous 12 months (records commencing from the date of commissioning of the system). Authorised persons shall be given full access to the back office system in accordance with section 14 of the Act and the back-office system shall have the functionality to export reports on vehicle movements as may be reasonably required by the authorised person. The back-office system shall ensure that the integrity of the data can be maintained and as such the permit holder shall not have access to amend or delete any data within the back-office reporting system which has been recorded by the electronic tracking technology.

#### 4. Notification and Record Keeping

**4.1** The permit holder shall notify the NWCPO in writing in relation to any conviction for an offence prescribed under Article 21 of the Waste Management (Collection Permit) Regulations, 2007 as amended, or any requirement of an order under the Waste Management Act 1996, within 5 working days of such conviction or the imposition of such a requirement.

**4.2** The permit holder shall notify the NWCPO in writing in relation to any matter which may give rise to a permit holder not being considered a fit and proper person under Section 34D of the Act within five working days of such information being available and specifically the permit holder shall notify the NWCPO in relation to:

- i. Where the permit holder or any person employed by him or her to direct or control the carrying on of the activity to which the waste collection permit relates or, as the case may be, may relate, has been convicted summarily of an offence under -
  - Subsection (6) of section 32 consisting of a contravention of subsection (1) of that section, or
  - b. Section 55(8) of the Act, or
  - c. On indictment of an offence under this Act, the Environmental Protection Agency Acts 1992 to 2011, the Local Government (Water Pollution) Acts 1977 to 2007, or the Air Pollution Acts 1987 and 2011
  - d. Where the permit holder has employed a person with the requisite technical knowledge or qualifications to satisfy criteria set out in section 34D of the Act and that person has ceased employment with the permit holder
  - e,
- ii. Where the permit holder is not in a position to meet financial commitments or liabilities that will be entered into or incurred by him or her in carrying on the activity to which the waste collection permit relates in accordance with the terms thereof or in consequence of ceasing to carry on that activity
- iii. The permit holder has had an order made against him or her under section 57 or 58 of the Act

**4.3** The permit holder shall notify the relevant local authority (i.e. the local authority in whose area the incident occurs) immediately after the occurrence of any incident connected with the waste collection activity that caused or has the potential to cause environmental pollution or a threat to human health or where otherwise specified in these permit conditions. The permit holder shall

Weste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 11 of 27 OF19 Varsion number: 4.7 29/06/2023 include as part of the notification the date, time, location and a full description of the incident. The permit holder shall also send a written record of the incident to the NWCPO and relevant local authority within one week of the incident. This written record of the incident shall include the following information:

- i. The date, time and location of the incident
- ii. A full description of the incident
- iii. Details of any measures taken to prevent or reduce environmental pollution or harm to human health which was caused or may be caused by the incident
- iv. Details of steps taken to avoid recurrence of similar incidents.

4.4 The permit holder shall in the collection of waste (excluding household kerbside waste collected in accordance with condition 6.6 and hazardous waste collected in accordance with condition 6.4):

- Use a docket system (electronic or written) to compile the records as outlined in condition i. 4.6. ii.
- Ensure that each and every docket is completed with the information required in Condition 4.6 (parts i to x, excluding iii) before removing the waste from the site of origin.
- iii. Ensure that an individual docket (electronic or written) accompanies each waste load on the vehicle, until control of the waste is transferred to an authorised facility specified in Appendix B of this permit or such later version of the appendix that the NWCPO may issue.
- iv. Provide a copy of the completed docket (electronic or written) to the customer which includes all the information required in condition 4.6 (except 4.6 (iii) and (xi) where the docket is being provided at the time of collection).
- Upon request by a local authority, present a completed docket (electronic or written) with the V. details specified under condition 4.6 of this permit (except 4.6 (iii) and (xi) where the load is in transit to the destination facility).

4.5 The permit holder shall maintain up-to-date summaries by electronic means, of the information in condition 4.6 in respect of waste collected by the permit holder in each calendar month. The dockets/records shall be maintained at the principal place of business for a period not less than seven years. These records shall be available for inspection at the principal place of business during normal working hours by authorised person(s) of any relevant local authority and any other person authorised under section 14 of the Waste Management Act 1996. The permit holder shall comply with the provisions of this condition unless otherwise agreed in writing by the NWCPO.

The permit holder shall compile and maintain specified records for the collection of waste, for 4.6 a period not less than seven years. Records other than household kerbside waste shall include as a minimum the following:

- i. List of Waste (LoW) code for each waste type and indicate whether or not the waste is hazardous
- ii. Description of waste
- iii. Quantity (in units of tonnes or litres) of waste collected
- iv. The local authority area of origin of the waste
- v. The name and address of the point of collection of the waste (including Eircode and NACE code where provided by the customer)
- The name, address and authorisation number of the waste facility to which the consignment VI. of waste will be delivered
- The name and waste collection permit number of the permit holder vii.
- Date and time of the waste collection viii.
- ix. Waste collection vehicle registration number
- x. Signature or electronic record of the vehicle driver
- xi. Signature of a representative of the authorised waste facility or confirmation of the receipt of the waste from the authorised waste facility by electronic means or otherwise in writing.

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCFO-13-11220-08 Page 12 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023

The permit holder shall, not later than the 28th of February in each year, furnish to the 4.7 NWCPO in such form as may be specified by the NWCPO, an Annual (Waste Data) Return (AR) in respect of waste collection activities carried out by the permit holder in the preceding calendar year or part thereof, as the case may be. The AR shall be a summary of the records maintained under condition 4.6 of the permit. The AR shall contain the following information in summary form, in respect of waste collected by the permit holder in the preceding calendar year:

- Local authority area of origin of waste
- ii. List of Waste (LoW) code for each waste type and indicate whether or not the waste is hazardous
- iii. Description of waste
- iv. Quantity (in tonnes) and units where specified of each waste type collected
- Destination of waste (waste facility details) V.
- Country of destination (if exported abroad) vi.
- The Transfrontier Shipment (TFS) notification number if the waste is exported abroad vii. viii.
- Details of the waste facility where waste was collected if waste is collected from a waste facility

The information specified above may be used for local, regional and national enforcement and reporting, and to produce community statistics on the generation, recovery and disposal of waste.

#### Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(vi))

A copy of all correspondence sent to and received from any local authority and the NWCPO regarding this waste collection permit shall be kept at the address of the principal place of business for at least seven years following the date on which the correspondence is sent or received respectively and shall be made available for inspection by any authorised person.

All communications from the permit holder to the NWCPO shall be addressed in writing by the 4.9 permit holder to the following address: National Waste Collection Permit Office, Offaly County Council, Aras an Chontae, Charleville Road, Tullamore, Co. Offaly, or by email to contactus@nwcpo.ie unless otherwise specified. This condition does not apply in respect of the Annual Report as described in condition 4.7.

If requested by the NWCPO or a local authority, the permit holder shall provide details demonstrating how their waste collection activities are managed in accordance with the waste hierarchy and section 21A of the Act.

The permit holder shall, if requested by the NWCPO and in a format specified by the NWCPO, provide evidence to substantiate and justify that the charging mechanisms that the permit holder has decided to apply in the collection of waste are encouraging waste to be managed in accordance with the waste hierarchy and Section 21A of the Act.

4.11 If requested by the NWCPO or a local authority, the permit holder shall provide specified details demonstrating that they have valid Tax Clearance and appropriate and adequate policies of insurance in place.

The permit holder shall implement and maintain a customer complaint management system 4.12 to the satisfaction of the NWCPO. If requested by the NWCPO, the permit holder shall provide details in relation to any complaint received by the permit holder and details of the steps taken to address the complaint.

If requested by the NWCPO, the permit holder shall implement and maintain an environmental management system in such format as may be specified by the NWCPO and if requested by the NWCPO, the permit holder shall submit documented procedures to the NWCPO for its approval at intervals as may be specified.

4.13 Upon request by the NWCPO, the permit holder shall provide details of collection routes, in

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 13 of 27 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023

a format as may be specified. The details may include:

- i. A map indicating the geographical area being collected on given days
- The dates and types of waste being collected in geographical areas on given days ii.
- iii. The approximate starting and finishing times of collection routes.

4.14 The permit holder shall, if requested by the NWCPO, not later than the 28th February, 30th April, 31st July and 31st October of each year, furnish to the NWCPO in such form as may be specified by the NWCPO, a Quarterly (Waste Data) Report (QR) in respect of waste collection activities carried out by the permit holder in the preceding standard calendar quarter or part thereof, as the case may be. The QR shall be a summary of the records maintained under condition 4.6 and 6.6.21 (where applicable) of the permit. The QR shall contain the following information in summary form, in respect of waste collected by the permit holder in the preceding calendar quarter year:

- i. Local authority area of origin of waste
- List of Waste (LoW) code for each waste type ii.
- iii. Description of waste (residual, recyclables, food/bio-waste, glass etc.)
- iv. Quantity (in tonnes) of each waste type collected
- v. The total number of non-household kerbside customers served with commercial kerbside waste collection service. Totals for each segregated fraction of waste (e.g. residual, recyclables, food & bio waste, glass) and the types of receptacles used, for each fraction reported, per each local authority functional area.
- The participation rate of customers for any and all fractions of waste, presented by customers vi. within the previous reporting quarter.

The information specified above may be used for local, regional and national reporting including being used to produce community statistics on the generation, recovery and disposal of waste.

### Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(vi))

5. Charges and Financial Provisions

The permit holder shall make payments to the local authority or the NWCPO to defray such 5.1 costs as may reasonably be incurred by the local authority or NWCPO where the costs do not exceed the actual expenditure reasonably incurred by the authority in inspecting, monitoring, auditing, enforcing or otherwise performing any functions in relation to the activity.

5.2 The permit holder shall effect and maintain appropriate and adequate policies of insurance insuring them in respect of any liability on their part to pay damages or costs on account of injury to person(s) or property arising from the activities concerned.

5.3 Without prejudice to the foregoing, the minimum level of indemnity to be maintained by the permit holder shall be to a value of not less than €6,500,000 for public liability insurance including cover for sudden and unforeseen pollution and €6,500,000 for third-party property damage motor insurance.

#### 6. Conditions by Waste Type

6.1 Commercial Waste (Door to Door Kerbside Collections)

The inclusion of condition 6.1 in this waste collection permit authorises the permit holder to collect commercial kerbside waste and, where applicable, in accordance with the provisions of condition 2.8 hereof.

#### Service Provision

6.1.1 On and subsequent to July 1. 2023, permit holders shall only collect commercial kerbside

Weste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 14 of 27 Vorsion number: 4.7 29/06/2023

waste in approved receptacles which are designed for reuse, with the exception of the collection of such receptacles or bags waste by atypical collection solutions in accordance with Condition 3.11, such as non-reusable in specific areas designated by a local authority as being only suitable for the collection of such waste by atypical collection solutions. A register of local authority designated areas is available at the principal office of each local authority or by contacting the nominated authority.

**6.1.2** The permit holder shall provide a separate receptacle for each waste fraction namely, residual, recyclables and, as required, food and bio-waste, except where more than one authorised waste collector is engaged by the producer. Where more than one authorised waste collector is engaged by the producer, the permit holder shall not accept waste without having first received a written declaration, signed by the person in charge of the premises from which the waste is to be collected, stating that the producer will source segregate their waste and engage an authorised waste collector for each waste fraction.

The frequency of collection may be specified by the nominated authority following consultation with the local authority in which the collection activities will take place, for the collection of commercial kerbside waste during times, at particular locations, with requirements for particular waste types.

#### The frequency of collections shall be:

i. Recyclable Commercial Kerbside Waste: At least once a fortnight, or as frequently as may be specified in writing by the nominated authority,

ii. Food and Bio-Waste: At least once a fortnight, or as frequently as may be specified in writing by the nominated authority,

iii. Residual Commercial Kerbside Waste: At a frequency that is less than or equal to recyclable commercial kerbside waste or food and bio-waste collections, or as frequently as may be specified in writing by the nominated authority.

### Contravention of this condition will initiate a review of the permit under section 34A(2)(b).

**6.1.3** All waste receptacles (including bags), used for the collection of commercial kerbside waste (including separately collected fractions) shall be identified with the following information in visible, legible and indelible lettering:

i. Name of the permit holder or trading name or waste collection permit number as identified on the front page of this permit. The last two digits of the permit number need not be included on the receptacle (including bags) (01, 02, 03 etc.).

ii. Where receptacles designed for reuse are used, a unique identification number for the customer or Radio Frequency Identification (RFID) chip identifying the customer presenting the waste.

#### Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(v)

6.1.4 The permit holder shall ensure that food and bio-waste from commercial premises is collected and managed in accordance with the Waste Management (Food Waste) Regulations 2009.

**6.1.5** The permit holder shall provide for the collection of at least the recyclable waste materials permitted to be placed in a mixed dry receptacle as specified on the website located at <a href="http://www.mywaste.ie">http://www.mywaste.ie</a>. The permit holder shall provide a dry recyclable waste receptacle with at least the same capacity as the residual waste receptacle provided.

6.1.6 The permit holder shall return emptied waste containers to the designated collection point or to the boundary of the premises from which it was collected, insofar as is practicable.

6.1.7 Only the permit holder that owns a reusable receptacle provided to the commercial premises for use shall empty or remove that receptacle, unless the prior agreement of the said permit holder or the relevant local authority is obtained.

6.1.8 The permit holder shall interpret waste collected from multi-unit dwellings (e.g. apartments) to be household kerbside waste and the conditions of this permit relevant to household kerbside waste shall be complied with in that regard. Permit holders must have condition 6.6 on their permit

> Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 15 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4.7 28/06/2023

to be authorised to collect this waste type.

**6.1.9** The permit holder shall prepare, and publish on its website, a customer charter for commercial kerbside waste in the form set out in the sixth schedule of the Waste Management (Collection Permit) Regulations, 2007 As Amended, or a form substantially to the like effect, to the satisfaction of the nominated authority. Any amendments or updates to the customer charter shall be submitted to the nominated authority within one week of the amendments or updates in order to facilitate publication of the revised charter on the nominated authorities' website. All customer

The customer charter shall be made available for inspection during normal business hours to any person and shall be prominently displayed on the permit holder's website where the permit holder has a website. Where the permit holder does not have a website, the customer charter shall be issued to all customers upon signing up for a service and any amendments issued thereafter.

# A contravention of this condition will initiate a review of the permit under section 34A(2)(b).

**6.1.10** In the case of a customer ceasing service or changing service the permit holder shall collect or arrange the collection of their bins within one month of being notified of the cessation of the service by any party, unless the permit holder can provide evidence that alternative arrangements have been made with the customer regarding the collection of the bins. Where there is waste in the bin at the time of collection, the permit holder shall continue to remove the bins including the bin contents. The charge for this service remains the responsibility of the customer.

**6.1.11** The permit holder shall, in accordance with their customer charter or as may be required by the nominated authority, implement and maintain an ongoing and up-to-date programme of communication and education for their commercial kerbside waste customers to encourage the segregation of waste and optimum use of appropriate receptacles. The program of communication and education shall include, at a minimum, the particulars listed on Appendix E

6.1.12 The permit holder shall minimise noise and nuisance when collecting commercial kerbside waste.

**6.1.13** Notwithstanding condition 6.1.12, and following consultation with the local authority, the nominated authority, for the collection of commercial kerbside waste, may specify in writing: i. collection times,

ii. particular locations, and

ili. requirements for particular waste types.

#### Vehicle Weighing Systems

6.1.14 Permit holders shall weigh each and every collection of commercial kerbside waste collected separately in approved receptacles designed for reuse, except for:

i. glass collected separately from commercial premises

ii. commercial kerbside waste collected on off-shore islands

iii. commercial kerbside waste collected in atypical collection solutions in specific areas designated by a local authority under article 20(2)(n)(iv) of the Waste Management (Collection Permit) Regulations 2007 as amended.

# A contravention of this condition will initiate a review of the permit under section 34A(2)(b).

6.1.15 Permit holders shall use and maintain an automatic weighing instrument to weigh commercial kerbside waste that complies with the Metrology Act, 1996, (No.27 of 1996) and any ensuing regulations to weigh commercial waste in accordance with condition 6.1.14.

6.1.16 Permit holders shall only use an automatic weighing instrument of accuracy Class Y (b) or better to collect commercial kerbside waste, in accordance with condition 6.1.15. The weighing instrument shall have a resolution of one kilogramme (kg) or better when weighing approved

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Pege 16 of 27 OF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023 receptacles designed for reuse with a volume of 360 litres or less and a resolution of five kilogrammes [kg] or better for weighing approved receptacles designed for reuse with a volume of greater than 360 litres, in accordance with the Legal Metrology (General) Regulations 2008.

The permit holder shall ensure that where receptacles of 360 litres or less are being collected, a lift system of a resolution of one kilogramme (kg) or better is used. i.e. the dual lift system shall only be used on receptacles with a volume greater than 360 litres.

**6.1.17** The permit holder shall only use vehicles which are listed in Table 2 of Appendix C and have been fitted with a weighing instrument which is in accordance with Conditions 6.1.15 and 6.1.16, to collect commercial kerbside waste collected separately in receptacles designed for reuse.

6.1.18 In the event of a weighing system break down or malfunction, permit holders shall complete a written record of the matter and maintain a register of such breakdowns or malfunctions. Each record shall include the following information: (i)The date, time and location

(ii) A full description

(iii) Details of any measures taken to ensure accurate charging of customers

(iv) Details of steps taken to avoid recurrence.

6.1.19 Where a commercial kerbside waste collection vehicle is configured to collect different fractions of commercial kerbside waste simultaneously, the existence of this facility shall be clearly marked on both sides of the main body or rear of the vehicle, in clearly exposed, legible, and indelible lettering at least 70 millimetres high.

#### Record Keeping and Reporting

6.1.20 The permit holder shall (a) report in writing, or (b) make available through electronic means to the customer who presented the waste for collection:

the weight of each and every separate collection of waste (clearly identifying the waste type),
 the registration number of each vehicle used to collect and transport each and every separate

collection of waste,

iii. on request from the customer, the waste facility that the waste was delivered to.
iv. details of any savings made by the commercial customer by the segregation of waste, and details of any further potential savings that can be made by segregating waste.

These details shall be reported or made available at a frequency of not less than once every month.

For the avoidance of doubt, where a permit holder decides to report in writing rather than make available through electronic means, the report shall be issued to the customer at least monthly, without the customer having to request the information.

A contravention of parts (i) or (ii) of this condition will initiate a review of the permit under section 34A(2)(b).

6.1.21 The permit holder shall, for a period not less than seven years, compile and maintain, up to date, specified records for the collection of commercial kerbside waste. These specified records shall include as a minimum the following:

i. Date of waste collection

ii. Waste collection vehicle registration number

iii. The local authority area of origin of the waste

iv. The category of commercial premises as may be specified by the nominated authority

v. Customer name and address, including Eircode (where provided by the customer)

vi. Type of receptacle used by each customer for each waste fraction

vii. List of Waste (LoW) and description of waste (residual, recyclable, food/bio-waste, glass etc.) viii. Quantity (in units of tonnes) of waste collected

ix. The name, address and licence, permit or certificate of registration number of the authorised waste facility to which the consignment of waste was delivered

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 17 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023 x. Record of receptacles that were not collected due to contamination of the waste

xi. Details of customers who choose not to partake in the collection of any of the separate fractions

6.1.22 The permit holder shall use an electronic data management system to compile the records as outlined in condition 6.1.21. The permit holder shall:

i. Make records available for inspection at the principal place of business during normal working hours by authorised officers of any relevant local authority and any other person authorised under section 14 of the Waste Management Act 1996

ii. Provide on request and in the format specified (including electronically) by the nominated authority or authorised officers of any relevant local authority and any other person authorised under section 14 of the Waste Management Act 1996.

iii. When requested to do so, provide to a local authority within the time frame & relating to the time

- i. details of the collection service, including details of the collection of separate classes/fractions of commercial waste
- ii. details of when commercial waste was last collected, and
- iii. details of persons who choose not to partake in the collection of separate classes/fractions of commercial waste.

### Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(vi))

6.1.23 The permit holder shall, not later than the 28th February each year, furnish to the nominated authority in such form as may be specified by the nominated authority an Annual Report (AR) in respect of waste collection activities carried out by the permit holder in the preceding calendar year or part thereof, as the case may be. The AR shall be an accurate summary of the records maintained under condition 6.1.21 of the permit. The AR shall contain the following information in summary form, in respect of waste collected by the permit holder in the preceding calendar year:

- i. Local authority area of origin of waste
- ii. Source of waste (categories of commercial premises as may be specified)
- iii. List of Waste (LoW) code for each waste type
- iv. Description of waste (residual, recyclables, food/bio-waste, glass etc)
- Quantity (in tonnes) of each waste type collected
- vi. Destination of waste (authorised facility name and address)

vii. Waste licence, permit or certificate of registration register reference number of facilities to which waste was delivered

viii. Country of destination (if exported abroad)

ix. The total number of commercials units served with kerbside collection. Totals for each segregated fraction of waste (e.g. residual, recyclables, food & bio waste, glass) and the types of receptacles used, for each fraction reported, per each local authority functional area. x. The participation rate for any or all fractions of waste, presented by commercial kerbside

customers within a time period specified by the nominated authority.

The information specified above may be used for local, regional and national reporting including being used to produce community statistics on the generation, recovery and disposal of waste.

### Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(vi))

6.1.24 The permit holder shall maintain a complaint register and procedure for dealing with customer complaints. This register shall be available for inspection at the principal place of business during normal working hours by authorised officers of any relevant local authority and any other person authorised under Section 14 of the Waste Management Act 1996. The complaint register shall include a written record of at least the following:

- Date and time of the complaint
   The name of the complainant
- iii. Details of the nature of the complaint

iv. Actions taken on foot of the complaint and the results of such actions, and

Waste Collection Permit Number, NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 15 of 27 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023

#### v. The response made to each complainant

The permit holder shall, upon request or inspection, demonstrate to the reasonable satisfaction of the nominated authority or Local Authority, that customer complaints have been addressed in accordance with the permit holders customer charter and customer complaints management system (condition 4.12).

**6.1.25** Where a permit holder intends to impose any penalty on a commercial kerbside collector for non-compliance with the terms of the contract for collecting commercial kerbside waste, including non-compliance by the commercial kerbside customer with regard to properly segregating waste or overloading receptacles, they shall ensure that any such penalty be clearly communicated to the customer, including through the customer charter.

**6.1.26** The permit holder shall operate an incentivised charging system to ensure that the fees charged to collect commercial kerbside waste, in the reasonable opinion and to the satisfaction of the nominated authority respect the polluter pays principle and incentivise the reduction of residual waste and also incentivise the segregation of recyclables and food waste or as the case may be, bio-waste and discourage such waste from being mixed with residual commercial kerbside waste by the commercial kerbside customer in accordance with the waste hierarchy and section 21A of

The permit holder shall ensure that the fees charged to collect residual commercial waste are not a "flat-rate fee" i.e. a fixed, periodic, fee which covers the cost of collection over a defined period of time, regardless of the weight of residual waste presented or the number of presentations of residual waste. Pricing structures may contain a service fee or standing charge, but shall contain a weight based and/or per lift fee for the collection of residual waste. Where a service fee is applied as part of an incentivised charging system, the level of the service fee shall not negate the incentive to segregate waste to the satisfaction of the nominated authority. Where a fee is charged for the collection of recyclable, food waste and bio-waste as the case may be, that fee shall not negate the incentive to segregate waste to the satisfaction of the nominated authority and shall be lower than the fees applied for the collection of residual commercial waste.

**6.1.27** The permit holder shall, if requested by the nominated authority, not later than the 28th February, 30th April, 31st July and 31st October of each year, furnish to the nominated authority in such form as may be specified by the nominated authority. a Quarterly (Waste Data) Report (QR) in respect of commercial kerbside waste collection activities carried out by the permit holder in the preceding standard calendar quarter or part thereof, as the case may be. The QR shall be a summary of the records maintained under condition 4.6 and 6.1.21 (where applicable) of the permit. The QR shall contain the following information in summary form, in respect of waste collected by the permit holder in the preceding calendar quarter year:

- i. Local authority area of origin of waste
- ii. Source of waste (categories of commercial premises as may be specified)
- ili. List of Waste (LoW) code for each waste type
- iv. Description of waste (residual, recyclables, food/bio-waste, glass etc.)
- v. Quantity (in tonnes) of each waste type collected

vi. The total number of commercial premises served with kerbside collection: totals for each segregated fraction of waste (e.g. residual, recyclables, food & bio waste, glass) and the types of receptacles used, for each fraction reported, per each local authority functional area.

vii. The participation rate for any or all fractions of waste, presented by commercial premises within a time period specified by the nominated authority.

The information specified above may be used for local, regional and national reporting including being used to produce community statistics on the generation, recovery and disposal of waste.

#### Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(vi))

#### 6.2 Construction & Demolition Waste

**6.2.1** The permit holder shall not mix or remix source-segregated construction and demolition wastes during collection and transport to ensure compliance with national targets for the recovery, recycling and re-use of construction and demolition wastes.

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPD-13-11220-08 Page 19 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023 6.2.2 The permit holder shall, where appropriate, ensure that loads containing dry, fine, materials are properly covered (closed or sheeted) or sprayed prior to transport to prevent nuisance.

6.2.3 The permit holder shall ensure that no waste is deposited on the public road during the collection and transportation of the waste.

**6.2.4** The permit holder shall not collect soil contaminated with hydrocarbons, hazardous waste or dangerous substances, unless permitted to do so in accordance with condition 1.1 and as listed in Appendix A.

**6.2.5** The permit holder shall ensure that no pollutants or other waste types are allowed to contaminate loads destined for recovery, recycling or reuse. The permit holder shall transfer contaminated loads to authorised facilities where segregation/treatment can be carried out.

6.2.6 The collection of construction and demolition wastes that are hazardous in nature is additionally subject to the conditions specified for hazardous wastes.

**6.2.7** The permit holder shall only transfer the control of gypsum wastes to an authorised person for recovery or for disposal in accordance with the Council Decision of 19 December 2002 establishing criteria and procedures for the acceptance of waste at landfills pursuant to Article 16 of and Annex II to Directive 1999/31/EC [2003/33/EC].

6.3 End of Life Vehicles

The permit holder is not authorised to collect this waste type

6.4 Hazardous Waste

### The permit holder is not authorised to collect this waste type

6.5 Bulky Municipal Waste

**6.5.1** The permit holder is permitted to collect municipal bulky waste items for recovery, reuse, recycling or disposal, that are generally too large to be accommodated in a 240-litre wheeled bin. The permit holder shall only collect bulky waste items by previous arrangement with the customer. It is the responsibility of the permit holder to inform the customer about the collection arrangements and unless the permit holder has an alternative written agreement with the NWCPO, arrangements must include an instruction for the customer to store the bulky waste items within the curtilage of their premises prior to collection.

**6.5.2** The permit holder is not permitted to collect Household Kerbside Waste or Waste Electronic or Electrical Equipment (WEEE) under the Bulky Waste, List of Waste Code (LoW) 20 03 07. The permit holder or their employee shall visually inspect the load of waste to be collected, in so far as is practicable, prior to its removal to ensure compliance with this condition.

6.6 Household Waste (Door to Door Kerbside Collections)

The inclusion of condition 6.6 in this waste collection permit authorises the permit holder to collect household kerbside waste.

#### Service Provision

6.6.1 On and subsequent to July 1, 2023, permit holders shall only collect household kerbside waste in approved receptacles which are designed for reuse, with the exception of the collection of such waste by atypical collection solutions in accordance with Condition 3.11, such as non-reusable receptacles or bags in specific areas designated by a local authority. A register of local authority

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 20 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4.7 28/06/2023 designated areas is available at the principal office of each local authority or by contacting the nominated authority.

**6.6.2** The permit holder shall provide a separate receptacle for each waste fraction namely, residual, recyclables and where required, food and bio-waste. The frequency of collection shall be as follows:

i. Recyclable Waste – at least once every fortnight (in line with the Waste Management (Collection Permit) Regulations, 2007 as amended.

ii. Food and Bio-Waste - at least once every fortnight or more frequently as may be determined by the relevant local authority (in accordance with the European Union (Household Food Waste and Bio-waste) Regulations 2015 as amended.

iii. Residual Waste - in accordance with the European Union (Household Food Waste and Biowaste) Regulations 2015 as amended.

Contravention of this condition will initiate a review of the permit under section 34A(2)(b).

**6.6.3** All waste receptacles (including bags), used for the collection of household kerbside waste (including separately collected fractions) shall be identified with the following information in visible, legible and indelible lettering:

i. Name of the permit holder or trading name or waste collection permit number as identified on the front page of this permit.

ii. Where receptacles designed for reuse are used, a unique identification number for the customer or Radio Frequency Identification (RFID) chip identifying the customer presenting the waste.

The last two digits of the permit number need not be included on the receptacle (including bags) marking (01, 02, 03 etc).

#### Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(v)

**6.6.4** The permit holder shall ensure that food and bio-waste from households is collected and managed in accordance with the European Union (Household Food Waste and Bio-waste) Regulations 2015.

**6.6.5** The permit holder shall provide for the collection of at least the recyclable waste materials permitted to be placed in a mixed dry receptacle as specified on the website located at http://www.mywaste.ie. The permit holder shall provide a dry recyclable waste receptacle with at least the same capacity as the residual waste receptacle provided.

6.6.6 The permit holder shall return emptied waste containers to the designated collection point or to the boundary of the premises from which it was collected, insofar as is practicable.

6.6.7 Only the permit holder which owns a reusable receptacle provided to the householder for use shall empty or remove that receptacle, unless the prior agreement of the said permit holder or the relevant local authority is obtained.

6.6.8 The permit holder shall interpret waste collected from multi-unit dwellings (e.g. apartments) to be household kerbside waste and the conditions of this permit relevant to household kerbside waste shall be complied with in that regard. Communal bins at multi-unit dwellings are allowed, provided segregated waste is collected in appropriate receptacles and in accordance with Condition 6.6.2.

**6.6.9** The permit holder shall have a customer charter in place, in the form set out in the sixth schedule of the Waste Management (Collection Permit) (Amendment) Regulations, 2015, or a form substantially to the like effect, to the satisfaction of the nominated authority. Any amendments or updates to the customer charter shall be submitted to the NWCPO within one week of the amendments or updates in order to facilitate publication of the revised charter on the NWCPO website. All customer charters shall be date stamped.

The customer charter shall be made available for inspection during normal business hours to any

Waste Collection Permit Number: NW/CPO-13-11220-08 Page 21 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023

person and shall be prominently displayed on the permit holder's website where the permit holder has a website. Where the permit holder does not have a website, the customer charter shall be issued to all customers upon signing up for a service and any amendments issued thereafter.

A contravention of this condition will initiate a review of the permit under section 34A(2)(b).

6.6.10 In the case of a customer ceasing service or changing service the permit holder shall collect or arrange the collection of their bins within one month of being notified of the cessation of the service by any party, unless the permit holder can provide evidence that alternative arrangements have been made with the customer regarding the collection of the bins. Where there is waste in the bin at the time of collection, the permit holder shall continue to remove the bins including the bin contents. The charge for this service remains the responsibility of the customer.

6.6.11 The permit holder shall, in accordance with their customer charter or as may be required by the nominated authority, implement and maintain an ongoing and up-to-date programme of communication and education for their commercial kerbside waste customers to encourage the segregation of waste and optimum use of appropriate receptacles. The program of communication and education shall include, at a minimum, the particulars listed on Appendix E.

6.6.12 The permit holder shall, minimise noise and nuisance and only collect:

Between the hours of 6am and 10pm in areas where a 60-kilometre per hour or lower speed limit applies, or an extended timeframe if agreed between the nominated authority and the local authority in which the collection activities will take place, or ii. At any time in areas where an 80-kilometre per hour or higher speed limit applies

(i) and (ii) are subject to the permit holder making reasonable efforts to reduce noise and nuisance.

6.6.13 The permit holder shall minimise noise and nuisance where glass is being collected as a separate fraction of household kerbside waste, and shall only collect glass as follows:

Monday to Friday between 7am and 10pm (excluding public holidays)

- ii. Saturdays between 8am and 10pm
- iii. Sundays and public holidays between 10am and 6pm

Unless the permit holder has received written confirmation from the nominated authority or the relevant local authority that noise reduction measures for such collections are sufficient to allow such collections occur within the hours specified in condition 6.6.12.

#### Vehicle Weighing Systems

6.6.14 Permit holders shall weigh each and every collection of household kerbside waste collected separately in approved receptacles designed for reuse, except for:

i. glass collected separately from households

ii. household kerbside waste collected on off-shore islands

iii. household kerbside waste collected in receptacles which are not designed for reuse in specific areas designated by a local authority under article 20(2)(g)(iv) of the Waste Management (Collection Permit) Regulations 2007 as amended.

A contravention of this condition will initiate a review of the permit under section 34A(2)(b).

6.6.15 Permit holders shall use and maintain an automatic weighing instrument to weigh household kerbside waste that complies with the Metrology Act, 1996, (No.27 of 1996) and any ensuing regulations to weigh household waste in accordance with condition 6.6.14.

6.6.16 Permit holders shall only use an automatic weighing instrument to collect household kerbside waste in accordance with condition 6.6.15 of accuracy Class Y (b) or better, where such a weighing instrument shall have a resolution of one kilogramme (kg) or better, for weighing approved receptacles designed for reuse with a volume of 360 litres or less and a resolution of five kilogrammes [kg] or better for weighing approved receptacles designed for reuse with a volume of greater than 360 litres, in accordance with the Legal Metrology (General) Regulations 2008.

> Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Pega 22 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023

**6.6.17** The permit holder shall only use vehicles which are listed in Table 2 of Appendix C and have been fitted with a weighing instrument which is in accordance with Conditions 6.6.15 and 6.6.16, to collect household kerbside waste collected separately in receptacles designed for reuse.

6.6.18 In the event of a weighing system break down or malfunction, permit holders shall complete a written record of the matter and maintain a register of such breakdowns or malfunctions. Each record shall include the following information:

- (i) The date, time and location
- (ii) A full description
- (iii) Details of any measures taken to ensure accurate charging of customers
- (iv) Details of steps taken to avoid recurrence.

**6.6.19** Where a household kerbside waste collection vehicle is configured to collect different fractions of household kerbside waste simultaneously, the existence of this facility shall be clearly marked on both sides of the main body or rear of the vehicle, in clearly exposed, legible, and indelible lettering at least 70 millimetres high.

#### Record Keeping and Reporting

**6.6.20** The permit holder shall report in writing or make available through electronic means to the person who presented the waste for collection (this can include a management company in the case of multi-unit dwellings e.g. apartments):

the weight of each and every separate collection of waste (clearly identifying the waste type),
 the registration number of each vehicle used to collect and transport each and every separate collection of waste,

iii. on request from the customer, the waste facility that the waste was delivered to.

These details shall be reported or made available by electronic means at a frequency of not less than once every month.

For the avoidance of doubt, where a permit holder decides to report in writing rather than make available through electronic means, the report shall be issued to the customer at least monthly, without the customer having to request the information.

### A contravention of this parts (i) or (ii) of this condition will initiate a review of the permit under section 34A(2)(b).

**6.6.21** The permit holder shall, for a period not less than seven years, compile and maintain, up to date, specified records for the collection of household kerbside waste. These specified records shall include as a minimum the following:

i. Date of waste collection

ii. Waste collection vehicle registration number

iii. The local authority area of origin of the waste

iv. The name of the population agglomeration of the origin of the waste (where available), as may be specified by the NWCPO

v. Customer name and address, including Eircode (where provided by the customer)

vi. Identification of the customer as a household or apartment unit

vii. Type of receptacle used by each customer for each waste fraction

vili. List of Waste (LoW) and description of waste (residual, recyclable, food/bio-waste, glass etc.)

ix. Quantity (in units of tonnes) of waste collected

x. The name, address and licence, permit or certificate of registration number of the authorised waste facility to which the consignment of waste was delivered

xi. Record of receptacles that were not collected due to contamination of the waste

xii. Details of customers who choose not to partake in the collection of any of the separate fractions of household kerbside waste

6.6.22 The permit holder shall use an electronic data management system to compile the records as outlined in condition 6.6.21. These records shall be:

i. Available for inspection at the principal place of business during normal working hours by authorised officers of any relevant local authority and any other person authorised under section 14 of the Waste Management Act 1996

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 23 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023 ii. Provided on request and in the format specified (including electronically) by the NWCPO or authorised officers of any relevant local authority and any other person authorised under section 14 of the Waste Management Act 1996

6.6.23 The permit holder shall, not later than the 28th February each year, furnish to the NWCPO in such form as may be specified by the NWCPO an Annual Report (AR) in respect of waste collection activities carried out by the permit holder in the preceding calendar year or part thereof, as the case may be. The AR shall be an accurate summary of the records maintained under condition 6.6.21 of the permit. The AR shall contain the following information in summary form, in respect of waste collected by the permit holder in the preceding calendar year:

- i. Local authority area of origin of waste
- ii. Source of waste (household or apartment)
- iii. List of Waste (LoW) code for each waste type
- iv. Description of waste (residual, recyclables, food/bio-waste, glass etc)
- v. Quantity (in tonnes) of each waste type collected
- vi. Destination of waste (authorised facility name and address)

vii. Waste licence, permit or certificate of registration register reference number of facilities to which waste was delivered vili. Country of destination (if exported abroad)

ix. The total number of households and apartment units served with kerbside collection. Totals for each segregated fraction of waste (e.g. residual, recyclables, food & bio waste, glass) and the types of receptacles used, for each fraction reported, per each local authority functional area and if within an agglomeration of greater than 500 persons.

x. The participation rate for any or all fractions of waste, presented by households within a time period specified by the NWCPO.

The information specified above may be used for local, regional and national reporting including being used to produce community statistics on the generation, recovery and disposal of waste. Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(vi))

6.6.24 The permit holder shall maintain a complaint register and procedure for dealing with customer complaints. This register shall be available for inspection at the principal place of business during normal working hours by authorised officers of any relevant local authority and any other person authorised under Section 14 of the Waste Management Act 1996.

The complaint register shall include a written record of at least the following:

- i. Date and time of the complaint
- ii. The name of the complainant
- iii. Details of the nature of the complaint
- iv. Actions taken on foot of the complaint and the results of such actions, and
- v. The response made to each complainant

The Permit holder shall, upon request or inspection, demonstrate to the reasonable satisfaction of the NWCPO or Local Authority, that customer complaints have been addressed in accordance with the permit holders customer charter and customer complaints management system (condition 4.12).

6.6.25 Where a permit holder intends to impose any penalty on a household for non-compliance with the terms of the contract for collecting household kerbside waste, including non-compliance by the householder with regard to properly segregating waste or overloading receptacles, they shall ensure that any such penalty be clearly communicated to the customer, including through the customer charter.

6.6.26 The permit holder shall operate an incentivised charging system to ensure that the fees charged to collect household kerbside waste, in the reasonable opinion and to the satisfaction of the nominated authority respect the polluter pays principle and incentivise the reduction of residual waste and also incentivise the segregation of recyclables and food waste or as the case may be, bio-waste and discourage such waste from being mixed with residual household kerbside waste by the householder in accordance with the waste hierarchy and section 21A of the Act.

> Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 24 of 27 OF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023

The permit holder shall ensure that the fees charged to collect residual household waste are not a "flat-rate fee" i.e. a fixed, periodic, fee which covers the cost of collection over a defined period of time, regardless of the weight of residual waste presented or the number of presentations of residual waste. Pricing structures may contain a service fee or standing charge, but shall contain a weight based and/or per lift fee for the collection of residual waste. Where a service fee is applied as part of an incentivised charging system, the level of the service fee shall not negate the incentive to segregate waste to the satisfaction of the nominated authority. Where a fee is charged for the collection of recyclable, food waste and bio-waste as the case may be, that fee shall not negate the incentive to segregate waste to the satisfaction of the nominated authority and shall be lower than the fees applied for the collection of residual household waste.

**6.6.27** The permit holder shall, if requested by the NWCPO, not later than the 28th February, 30th April, 31st July and 31st October of each year, furnish to the NWCPO in such form as may be specified by the NWCPO, a Quarterly (Waste Data) Report (QR) in respect of household kerbside waste collection activities carried out by the permit holder in the preceding standard calendar quarter or part thereof, as the case may be. The QR shall be a summary of the records maintained under condition 4.6 and 6.6.21 (where applicable) of the permit. The QR shall contain the following information in summary form, in respect of waste collected by the permit holder in the preceding calendar quarter year:

- i. Local authority area of origin of waste
- ii. Source of waste (household or apartment)
- iii. List of Waste (LoW) code for each waste type
- iv. Description of waste (residual, recyclables, food/bio-waste, glass etc.)
- v. Quantity (in tonnes) of each waste type collected

vi. The total number of households served with kerbside collection: totals for each segregated fraction of waste (e.g. residual, recyclables, food & bio waste, glass) and the types of receptacles used, for each fraction reported, per each local authority functional area and if within an agglomeration of greater than 500 persons.

vii. The participation rate for any or all fractions of waste, presented by households within a time period specified by the NWCPO.

The information specified above may be used for local, regional and national reporting including being used to produce community statistics on the generation, recovery and disposal of waste.

#### Fixed Payment Notice Condition (S34(7)(d)(vi))

#### 6.7 Sludges for Agriculture and Septic Tank Waste

**6.7.1** Sludges, including septic tank sludge shall be transferred to authorised facilities which are listed in Appendix B of this permit or such later revision of the said appendix as the NWCPO may issue.

**6.7.2** Where sludges are recovered at landbanks it shall be in accordance with a Nutrient Management Plan, approved in writing by the relevant Local Authority under Section 66 of the Waste Management Act 1996 and the European Union (Good Agricultural Practice for Protection of Waters) Regulations, 2017. For the purpose of this condition a landbank covers lands used for spreading or treating waste with a consequential benefit for an agricultural activity or ecological system and shall be listed in Appendix B of this permit. Each Nutrient Management Plan shall specify an expiry date.

6.7.3 The permit holder shall ensure where wastes collected originate from an Integrated Pollution Prevention and Control (IPPC) licensed facility, that the waste shall be transported to authorised facilities listed in Appendix B, which are either;

i. Governed in accordance with the conditions of the IPPC licence and where written agreement has been received from the Environmental Protection Agency, or

ii. Operated in accordance with a Nutrient Management Plan approved in writing by the relevant Local Authority under Section 66 of the Waste Management Act 1996 and the European Communities (Good Agricultural Practice for Protection of Waters) Regulations, 2010 (S.I. 610 of 2010)

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 25 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4.7 25/06/2023 6.7.4 The permit holder shall be familiar with the requirements placed on holders of waste, arising from bye-laws made by any of the local authorities listed in Appendix D under Section 21 of the Local Government (Water Pollution) Acts 1977 as amended and shall keep a copy of all such bye-laws at the address of the principal place of business. The permit holder shall not spread waste on lands unless it is in accordance with the requirements of the bye-laws in force in the Local Authority area

6.7.5 Where a permit holder is collecting or transporting or depositing sewage sludge within the Cork County Council area, the permit holder shall, within three months of the date of grant of this permit, register on Cork County Council's Sewage Sludge Register System. The permit holder shall record specific details of each consignment of sewage sludge (as defined under the Waste Management (Use of Sewage Sludge in Agriculture) Regulations 1998 as amended) which he/she/it transports within Co. Cork and shall input these details into Cork County Council's central electronic database via the internet on a monthly basis unless otherwise agreed in writing with Cork County Council.

6.8 Waste Electrical and Electronic Equipment

### The permit holder is not authorised to collect this waste type

6.9 Secondary movements of bulked or treated waste

**6.9.1** Where a permit holder is transporting bulked or treated waste from a waste facility, where that waste facility is not the original source of the waste, the permit holder shall ensure that they have a full knowledge of the waste types that they are transporting, abide by their record keeping obligations and fully comply with the conditions of this permit. Permit holders are not relieved of any obligation under this permit even if they are transporting waste on behalf of a third party or other waste operator.

#### 6.10 Waste Tyres

6.10.1 Prior to the collection of waste tyres, the permit holder shall be registered with an Approved Body in accordance with Part V of the Waste Management (Tyres and Waste Tyres) Regulations 2017.

The permit holder shall not commence the collection of waste tyres until written confirmation / certification has been received by the permit holder from the Approved Body, confirming that they are registered.

6.10.2 The permit holder may only supply waste tyres to person(s) in accordance with Article 33(2) of the Waste Management (Tyres and Waste Tyre) Regulations 2017 (S.I. 400 of 2017).

The permit holder shall be prohibited from supplying waste tyres to any person or persons other than:

i. A permit holder who is registered with an approved body established in accordance with Regulation 30,

ii. A farmer on request from that approved body

iii. A local authority providing a service for the collection or, as appropriate, environmentally sound management of waste tyres,

vi. An authorised recovery operator who is registered with an approved body.

#### 6.11 Waste Batteries and Accumulators

The permit holder is not authorised to collect this waste type

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Page 20 of 27 QF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023

#### 6.12 Wastes from Incineration

**6.12.1** The permit holder shall transport dry residues in the form of dust, such as boiler dust and dry residues from the treatment of combustion gases, in such a way as to prevent dispersal in the environment e.g. in closed containers in accordance with Article 53 of Directive 2010/75/EU of the European Parliament and of the Council of 24 November 2010 on industrial emissions (integrated pollution prevention and control).

#### 6.13 Packaging Waste

6.13.1 Where the permit holder is permitted to collect packaging waste (as included in Appendix A) such segregated waste shall be collected in accordance with the European Union (Packaging) Regulations, 2014 as amended.

**6.13.1** The permit holder shall not collect packaging waste for disposal from a producer, without first receiving a written declaration as required under Regulation 31(1)(b) of the European Union (Packaging) Regulations, 2014 as amended.

Waste Collection Permit Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08 Fage 27 of 27 OF19 Version number: 4.7 29/06/2023

Appendix A Permitted Waste Types in accordance with the conditions of this permit. *Please note:* An asterix on the code denotes that this is a hazardous waste.

	Ilection Permit & NWCPO Reference Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08
	ES FROM AGRICULTURE, HORTICULTURE, AQUACULTURE, FORESTRY, AND FISHING, FOOD PREPARATION AND PROCESSING
02 01 was	tes from agriculture, horticulture, aquaculture, forestry, hunting and fishing
02 01 10 FISHGR	waste metal fishing gear
02 01 10 OTHER	waste metal other than fishing gear
02 02 was	tes from the preparation and processing of meat, fish and other foods of animal origin
02 02 04 WET	sludges from on-site effluent treatment WET
02 02 04 DRY	sludges from on-site effluent treatment DRY
preparatio	tes from fruit, vegetables, cereals, edible oils, cocoa, coffee, tea and tabacco n and processing; conserve production; yeast and yeast extract production, molasses n and fermentation
02 03 05 WET	sludges from on-site effluent treatment WET
02 03 05 DRY	sludges from on-site effluent treatment DRY
02 05 was	stes from the dairy products industry
02 05 02 WET	sludges from on-site effluent treatment WET
02 05 02 DRY	sludges from on-site effluent treatment DRY
02 06 wa	stes from the baking and confectionery industry
02 06 03 WET	sludges from on-site effluent treatment WET
02 06 03 DRY	sludges from on-site effluent treatment DRY
02 07 wa and coco	stes from the production of alcoholic and non-alcoholic beverages (except coffee, tea a)
02 07 02	wastes from spirits distillation



Áras an Chontae, Charleville Road, Tullamore, Co. Offaly 057 9357428 <u>contactus@nwcpo.le</u>



Appendix Print Date: Thursday, 29 June 2023 15:50:23 - Page 1 of 7

02 07 04	materials unsuitable for consumption or pro	cessing
02 07 05 WET	sludges from on-site effluent treatment WET	г
02 07 05 DRY	sludges from on-site effluent treatment DRY	
	ES FROM WOOD PROCESSING AND THE IRE, PULP, PAPER AND CARDBOARD	PRODUCTION OF PANELS AND
03 03 was	stes from pulp, paper and cardboard production	on and processing
03 03 05 WET	de-inking sludges from paper recycling WET	г
03 03 05 DRY	de-inking sludges from paper recycling DRY	
03 03 11 WET	sludges from on-site effluent treatment othe	r than those mentioned in 03 3 10 WE
03 03 11 DRY	sludges from on-site effluent treatment othe	r than those mentioned in 03 3 10 DRY
and the second second		
COATING	ES FORM THE MANUFACTURE, FORMUL/ SS (PAINTS, VARNISHES AND VITREOUS I NTING INKS	
08 04 was	stes from MFSU of adhesives and sealants (ir	cluding waterproofing products)
08 04 10	waste adhesives and sealants other than th	ose mentioned in 08 04 09
		A CONTRACTOR OF
09 WAST	ES FROM THE PHOTOGRAPHIC INDUSTR	Y
09 01 was	stes for the photographic industry	
09 01 07		
000107	photographic film and paper containing silve	er or silver compounds
e te setelece	Photographic film and paper containing silve ES FROM CHEMICAL SURFACE TREATME	
11 WAST OTHER M	ES FROM CHEMICAL SURFACE TREATME MATERIALS; NON-FERROUS HYDRO-META	ENT AND COATING OF METALS ANI
11 WAST OTHER M 11 05 was	ES FROM CHEMICAL SURFACE TREATME MATERIALS; NON-FERROUS HYDRO-META stes from hot galvanising processes	ENT AND COATING OF METALS ANI
11 WAST OTHER M	ES FROM CHEMICAL SURFACE TREATME MATERIALS; NON-FERROUS HYDRO-META	ENT AND COATING OF METALS AND
11 WAST OTHER M 11 05 was	ES FROM CHEMICAL SURFACE TREATME MATERIALS; NON-FERROUS HYDRO-META stes from hot galvanising processes	ENT AND COATING OF METALS ANI
11 WAST OTHER M 11 05 was 11 05 01 12 WAST	ES FROM CHEMICAL SURFACE TREATME MATERIALS; NON-FERROUS HYDRO-META stes from hot galvanising processes	ENT AND COATING OF METALS ANI ALLURGY
11 WAST OTHER M 11 05 was 11 05 01 12 WAST TREATMI	ES FROM CHEMICAL SURFACE TREATME MATERIALS; NON-FERROUS HYDRO-META stes from hot galvanising processes hard zinc ES FROM SHAPING AND PHYSICAL AND	ENT AND COATING OF METALS ANI ALLURGY MECHANICAL SURFACE
11 WAST OTHER M 11 05 was 11 05 01 12 WAST TREATMI 12 01 was plastics	ES FROM CHEMICAL SURFACE TREATME MATERIALS; NON-FERROUS HYDRO-META stes from hot galvanising processes hard zinc ES FROM SHAPING AND PHYSICAL AND ENT OF METALS AND PLASTICS	ENT AND COATING OF METALS AND ALLURGY MECHANICAL SURFACE
11 WAST OTHER M 11 05 was 11 05 01 12 WAST TREATMI 12 01 was plastics	ES FROM CHEMICAL SURFACE TREATME MATERIALS; NON-FERROUS HYDRO-META stes from hot galvanising processes hard zinc ES FROM SHAPING AND PHYSICAL AND ENT OF METALS AND PLASTICS stes from shaping and physical and mechanic	ENT AND COATING OF METALS AND ALLURGY MECHANICAL SURFACE al surface treatment of metals and
11 WAST OTHER M 11 05 was 11 05 01 12 WAST TREATMI 12 01 was plastics	ES FROM CHEMICAL SURFACE TREATME MATERIALS; NON-FERROUS HYDRO-META stes from hot galvanising processes hard zinc ES FROM SHAPING AND PHYSICAL AND ENT OF METALS AND PLASTICS stes from shaping and physical and mechanic	MECHANICAL SURFACE al surface treatment of metals and
11 WAST OTHER M 11 05 was 11 05 01 12 WAST TREATMI 12 01 was plastics 12 01 01	ES FROM CHEMICAL SURFACE TREATME MATERIALS; NON-FERROUS HYDRO-META stes from hot galvanising processes hard zinc ES FROM SHAPING AND PHYSICAL AND ENT OF METALS AND PLASTICS stes from shaping and physical and mechanic	ENT AND COATING OF METALS ANI ALLURGY MECHANICAL SURFACE
11 WAST OTHER M 11 05 was 11 05 01 12 WAST TREATMI 12 01 was plastics 12 01 01	ES FROM CHEMICAL SURFACE TREATME ATERIALS; NON-FERROUS HYDRO-META stes from hot galvanising processes hard zinc ES FROM SHAPING AND PHYSICAL AND ENT OF METALS AND PLASTICS stes from shaping and physical and mechanic ferrous metal filings and turnings EVERED al Waste Collection Permit Office hontae, Charleville Road, Tullamore,	MECHANICAL SURFACE al surface treatment of metals and

Appendix Print Date: Thursday, 29 June 2023 15:50:23 - Page 2 of 7

- 12 01 03 non-ferrous metal filings and turnings
- 12 01 21 spent grinding bodies and grinding materials other than those mentioned in 12 01 20

#### 15 WASTE PACKAGING; ABSORBENTS, WIPING CLOTHS, FILTER MATERIALS AND PROTECTIVE CLOTHING NOT OTHERWISE SPECIFIED

15 01 packaging (including separately collected municipal packaging waste)

- 15 01 01 paper and cardboard packaging
- 15 01 02 plastic packaging
- 15 01 03 wooden packaging
- 15 01 04 metallic packaging
- 15 01 05 composite packaging
- 15 01 06 mixed packaging

15 01 07 glass packaging

#### **16 WASTES NOT OTHERWISE SPECIFIED IN THE LIST**

16 01 end-of-life vehicles from different means of transport (including off-road machinery) and wastes from dismantling of end-of-life vehicles and vehicle maintenance (except 13, 14, 16 06 and 16 08)

- 16 01 03 end-of-life tyres
- 16 01 17 ferrous metal
- 16 01 18 non-ferrous metal
- 16 01 19 plastic
- 16 01 20 glass

## 17 CONSTRUCTION AND DEMOLITION WASTES (INCLUDING EXCAVATED SOIL FROM CONTAMINATED SITES)

17 01 concrete, bricks, tiles and ceramics

- 17 01 01 concrete
- 17 01 02 bricks
- 17 01 03 tiles and ceramics
- 17 01 07 mixture of concrete, bricks, tiles and ceramics other than those mentioned in 17 01 06
- 17 02 wood, glass and plastic
- 17 02 01 wood



National Waste Collection Permit Office

Áras an Chontae, Charleville Road, Tullamore, Co. Offaly 057 9357428 contactus@nwcpo.ie



Appendix Print Date: Thursday, 29 June 2023 15:50:23 - Page 3 of 7

17 02 02 glass

17 02 03 plastic

17 03 bituminous mixtures, coal tar and tarred products

17 03 02 bituminous mixtures containing other than those mentioned in 17 03 01

17 04 metals (including their alloys)

17 04 01 copper, bronze, brass

- 17 04 02 aluminium
- 17 04 03 lead
- 17 04 04 zinc
- 17 04 05 iron and steel
- 17 04 06 tin
- 17 04 07 mixed metals

17 04 11 cables other than those mentioned in 17 04 10

17 05 soil (including excavated soil from contaminated sites), stones and dredging spoil

17 05 04 soil and stones other than those mentioned in 17 05 03

17 06 insulation materials and asbestos-containing construction materials

17 06 04 insulation materials other than those mentioned in 17 06 01 and 17 06 03

17 08 gypsum-based construction material

17 08 02 gypsum-based construction materials other than those mentioned in 17 08 01

17 09 other construction and demolition waste

17 09 04 mixed construction and demolition wastes other than those mentioned in 17 09 01, 17 09 02 and 17 09 03

19 WASTES FROM WASTE MANAGEMENT FACILITIES, OFF-SITE WASTE WATER TREATMENT PLANTS AND THE PREPARATION OF WATER INTENDED FOR HUMAN CONSUMPTION AND WATER FOR INDUSTRIAL USE

19 01 wastes from incineration or pyrolysis of waste

19 01 02 ferrous materials removed from bottom ash

19 08 wastes from waste water treatment plants not otherwise specified

19 08 12sludges from biological treatment of industrial waste water other than thoseWETmentioned in 19 08 11 WET

19 08 12 sludges from biological treatment of industrial waste water other than those DRY mentioned in 19 08 11 DRY



National Waste Collection Permit Office

Áras an Chontae, Charleville Road, Tullamore, Co. Offaly 057 9357428 <u>contactus@nwcpo.ie</u>



Appendix Print Date: Thursday, 29 June 2023 15:50:23 - Page 4 of 7

WET	sludges from other treatment of industrial waste water other than those mentioned		
	in 19 08 13 WET		
19 08 14 DRY	sludges from other treatment of industrial waste water other than those mentioned in 19 08 13 DRY		
19 08 05 WET	sludges from treatment of urban waste water WET		
19 08 05 DRY	sludges from treatment of urban waste water DRY		
19 09 was industrial u	tes from the preparation of water intended for human consumption or water for use		
19 09 02 WET	sludges from water clarification WET		
19 09 02 DRY	sludges from water clarification DRY		
19 10 was	tes from shredding of metal-containing wastes		
19 10 01	iron and steel waste		
19 10 02	non-ferrous waste		
19 10 04	fluff-light fraction and dust other than those mentioned in 19 10 03		
19 10 06	other fractions other than those mentioned in 19 10 05		
	tes from the mechanical treatment of waste (for example sorting, crushing, g, pelletising) not otherwise specified		
19 12 02	ferrous metal		
19 12 03	non-ferrous metal		
19 12 05	glass		
19 12 07	wood other than that mentioned in 19 12 06		
19 12 10	combustible waste (refuse derived fuel)		
19 12 12	other wastes (including mixtures of materials) from mechanical treatment of wastes other than those mentioned in 19 12 11		
20 MUNIC	IPAL WASTES (HOUSEHOLD WASTE AND SIMILAR COMMERCIAL, IAL AND INSTITUTIONAL WASTES) INCLUDING SEPARATELY COLLECTED		
INDUSTR FRACTIO			
FRACTIO			
FRACTIO	NS		
FRACTIO 20 01 sep 20 01 08	NS arately collected fractions (except 15 01)		

HAIRLE CHONTAE UIBH FHAN 1 Appendix Print Date: Thursday, 29 June 2023 15:50:23 - Page 5 of 7

20 01 40 C	Mixed metals
20 01 08 A DOM	Household biodegradable kitchen & canteen waste
20 01 08 B COM	Non-household biodegradable kitchen & canteen waste
20 01 02 BULK	glass - Bulk loads from waste facilities
20 01 02 COM	glass - Commercial/Non-household
20 01 02 DOM	glass - Domestic
20 01 01	paper and cardboard
20 01 10	clothes
20 01 38	wood other than that mentioned in 20 01 37
20 01 39	plastics
20 02 gard	en and park wastes (including cemetery waste)
20 02 01	biodegradable waste
20 02 02	soil and stones
20 03 othe	r municipal wastes
20 03 04 WET	septic tank sludge WET
20 03 04 DRY	septic tank sludge DRY
20 03 01 RESDOM	Residual Domestic - mixed municipal waste
20 03 01 RESBUL K	Bulk Residual Mixed Municipal Waste from Waste Facilities
20 03 01 MDRDOM	MDR Domestic - Mixed Dry Recyclables
20 03 07 BULK	bulky waste (Bulk Haulage from Waste Facilities)
20 03 01 MDRBUL K	Bulk Mixed Dry Recyclable Munical Waste from Waste Facilities
20 03 03	street-cleaning residues
20 03 01 RESCOM	Residual Commercial - mixed municipal waste
20 03 01 MDRCOM	MDR Commercial - Mixed Dry Recyclables



National Waste Collection Permit Office

Áras an Chontae, Charleville Road, Tuliamore, Co. Offaly 057 9357428 <u>contactus@nwcpo.ie</u>



Appendix Print Date: Thursday, 29 June 2023 15:50:23 - Page 6 of 7

20 03 07 Domestic bulky waste A DOM 20 03 07 Commercial bulky waste B COM

Total of LoW Codes:

120



and the second se

Áres an Chontee, Charleville Road, Tuliamore, Co. Offaly 057 9357428 <u>contectus@nwcpo.ie</u>



Appendix Print Date: Thursday, 29 June 2023 15:50:23 - Page 7 of 7

### Appendix B

Inclusion of a facility on this list does not verify that the facility has appropriate planning permission.

Permitted disposal or recovery sites the permit holder may use in accordance with the conditions of this permit.

	lection Permit & NWCPO Reference	I have a second s	
Facility Name	Facility Address	Authorisation Ref # (Where applicable)	
Abbeyross Manufacturing Company Limited t/a Munster Waste Management	Spa Road Mallow Co Cork P51 PF63	WFP-CK-09-0032-04	
Ashgrove Plant Limited	Churchfield Industrial Estate Churchfield Co Cork	W0147-01	
Ballynagran Landfill Limited	Ballynagran Coolbeg and Kilcandra Co Wicklow	W0165-02	
Ballynagran Landfill Limited	Ballynagran Coolbeg and Kilcandra Co Wicklow	W0165-02	
Bedwise Ltd	Unit B Ballyvolane Business Park Spring Lane Ballyvolane Cork, T23 PT6T	WFP-CC-36-2020	
Bord na Mona Public Killinagh Upper Naas Co Kildare Limited Company W91 RC82		W0201-03	
CND Recycling Ltd South Ring West Business Park Tramore Road Cork City T12 RX5		WFP-CC-35-2020	
Cork Metal Company Ltd	Ballincolly Indisutrial Estate Dublin Hill Cork T23 DF43	WFP-CC-2024-22	
Country Clean Recycling	Churchfield Industrial Estate John F Connolly Road Cork	W0257-01	

Aras an Chontae, Charleville Road, Tullamore, Co. Offaly 057 9373710 contactus@nwcpo.ie



Appendix Print Date: Friday, 25 April 2025 11:30:29 - Page 2 of 5

Cremins Farm Compost Ltd.	Coolaleen Broadford Co Limerick	WFP/L/2022/23A/R11
CTO Environmental Solutions Ltd	Rostellan Midleton Co. Cork P25 DC85	WFP-CK-09-0018-05
Derry White Skip Hire Limited.	Mountplummer Broadford Co Limerick P56 N224	WFP/L/2023/17D/R6
Derry White Skip Hire Limited.	Mountplummer Broadford Co Limerick P56 N224	WFP/L/2023/17D/R6
Doheny Wheelie Bins and Recycling Ltd	Castleinch Callan Road CO. KILKENNY R95 P044	WFP-KK-21-0004-04
Dublin Waste to Energy Limited	Pigeon House Road Poolbeg Peninsula Dublin 4 D04 N2P2	W0232-02
Flamers Limited	Sonna Slanemore Mullingar Co Westmeath N91 PYC8	WFP-WH-2025-0003-00
Forge Hill Recycling Unlimited Company	Forge Hill Waste Transfer Station Forge Hill Ballycurreen Co Cork	W0291-02
Glanway Limited	Units 5 and 6, Belview Port Gorteens Slieverue Co Kilkenny	P1015-02
Glassco Recycling Limited	Unit 4 Osberstown Industrial Park Caragh Road Naas Co Kildare	W0279-02
Kereen Quarries Ltd	Kereen Lower Cappoquin Co Waterford P51 E652	WFP-WCCC-18-0004-01
Limerick Polymers Production Unlimited Company	Galvone Industrial Estate Roxboro Limerick	WFP/L/2021/12/001/01/R4/T1



Γ

Limerick Port for Export	Limerick	Limerick Port for Export
McGill Environmental Systems (Ireland) Limited	McGill Environmental Systems (Irl) Ltd Coom Carrignavar/Glenville Co Cork	W0180-01
Midleton Skip Hire Ltd	Knockgriffin Midleton Co Cork	WFP-CK-22-0224-01
Molaisin Compost Limited	Kilmolash Cappoquin Co Waterford	W0245-01
Munster Polymers Limited	Ballinvrinsig Waterfall Co. Cork	WFP-CK-10-0066-04
National Recycling Company Ltd	Churchfield Industrial Estate John F Connolly Road Churchfield Cork T23 KH98	WFP-CC-25-2019
O'Toole Composting Limited	Ballintrane Fenagh Co Carlow	W0284-01
OD Agri Ltd	Ballyboe Ballypatrick Clonmel Co. Tipperary, E91 VX73	WFP-T-10-0002-06
Southern Truck Recycling Company Ltd.	Cloughleafin Mitchelstown Co. Cork P67 FV09	WFP-CK-09-0039-03-A1
Starrus Eco Holdings Limited	Sarsfield Court Industrial Estate Sarsfield Court Glanmire Co Cork	W0136-03
Starrus Eco Holdings Limited	Cappagh Road Finglas Dublin 11	W0261-03
Waller's Lot Recycling Centre	Tipperary County Council Waller's Lot Cashel Co Tipperary	R02760-01 - CA Site





Appendix Print Date: Friday, 25 April 2025 11:30:29 - Page 4 of 5

Waterford Port (Belview) for Export	Port of Waterford Company 3rd Floor Marine Point Belview Port, Slieverue Waterford	Waterford Port (Belview) for Export
Total No. Facilities:		34



# Appendix C Waste Collection Vehicles

Permitted Collection Vehicles to be used in accordance with the conditions of this permit.

Permit and NWCPO Reference Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08

### Appendix C Table 1 - Vehicles approved for the collection of waste. Not approved for collecting household or commercial kerbside

waste.

Vehicle Registration	Vehicle Make & Model	Leased/Owned	Expiry Date	Owner Driver/Sub Contract	Vehicle Registered To
02OY3528	Toyota JTFA	Owned		False	Permit Holder
07C29075	Scania P270	Owned	1019 (m)	False	Permit Holder
08G3680	Ford Transit	Owned		False	Permit Holder
10C46148	DAF LF LF45.220 02DR	Owned		False	Permit Holder
10D27175	Volkswagon Crafter	Owned		False	Permit Holder
131C6742	DAF N/A	Owned	*******	False	Permit Holder
132C4933	Volvo FH13FH13AUTO02DR	Owned		False	Permit Holder
132C5925	DAF FALF FALF	Owned		False	Permit Holder
132C5956	Volvo FMFM138X4	Owned		False	Permit Holder
161C12571	Ford Transit V363	Owned		False	Permit Holder
161C12736	Ford Transit SWB Base 75PS 1.6 TDCI	Owned		False	Permit Holder
161C17578	Citroen Relay 35 L3HDI	Owned		False	Permit Holder
l61D59815	PEUGEOT BOXER 335 L3 HDI 3DR	Owned		False	Permit Holder
162C7281	DAF LF250 FA LF 02DR	Owned		False	Permit Holder
62C9722	DAF LF230LF230	Owned		False	Permit Holder
62D25424	PEUGEOT PARTNER ACCESS 1.6 BLUE HDI 10	Owned		False	Permit Holder





Appendix Print Date: Friday, 25 April 2025 10:33:50 - Page 2 of 7

171C13859	MAN	Owned	False	Permit Holder
171C3340	FORD TRANSIT CUSTOM 270S 2.0L 105PS	Owned	False	Permit Holder
171C5489	Ford Transit	Owned	False	Permit Holder
171D38275	FORD TRANSIT 290 CUSTOM 05D	Owned	False	Permit Holder
171D3991	Ford Transit LWB Base	Owned	False	Permit Holder
171D44563	Ford Transit transit 290	Owned	False	Permit Holder
171D53370	VAUXHALL MOVANO F3500 L3H1 CDTI 3DR	Owned	False	Permit Holder
182C3142	Bevan Man	Owned	False	Permit Holder
182C6610	VOLVO FL 280 FL 280 4X2	Owned	False	Permit Holder
191C11701	Renault TRAFIC LL29 DCI 95 BUSINESS PA	Owned	False	Permit Holder
191C13967	DAF LF LF220	Owned	False	Permit Holder
191C321	FORD TRANSIT CONNECT TREND LWB 1.5	Owned	False	Permit Holder
191C5697	Man Bevan	Owned	False	Permit Holder
201C480	RENAULT KANGOO ML19 ENERGY DCI BUSI	Owned	False	Permit Holder
201C8530	Man WMA49SZZ2LM857926	Owned	False	Permit Holder
202D22822	Renault Masters	Owned	False	Permit Holder
211C7046	Man WMAN15228MYU1718	Owned	False	Permit Holder
212C5977	VOLKSWAGEN CADDY CARGO BUS TDI 75HP M6F 5	Owned	False	Permit Holder
221C4739	Ford Transit	Leased	False	
231C10237	Volvo FL	Owned	False	Permit Holder
231C11233	Volvo Fl	Owned	False	Permit Holder
231C4286	Ford Transit HP Trend - 1.5TD100 M6	Owned	False	Permit Holder

Aras an Chontae, Charleville Road, Tullamore, Co. Offaly 057 9357428 <u>contactus@nwcpo.ie</u>



Appendix Print Date: Friday, 25 April 2025 10:33:50 - Page 3 of 7

231C8479	Ford Transit	Owned	False	Permit Holder
231C9911	Ford Transit	Owned	False	Permit Holder
231D13424	Volvo FH 500 6X2 2DRA	Owned	False	Permit Holder
241C6654	Volvo FL	Owned	False	Permit Holder
241C905	Renault Traffic	Owned	False	Permit Holder
242C3744	Volvo FM	Owned	False	Permit Holder
242C5992	Renault Master	Owned	False	Permit Holder
242C6012	Renault Traffic	Owned	False	Permit Holder
42C6017	Renault Traffic	Owned	False	Permit Holder
251C1644	Ford TREND 1.5L	Owned	False	Permit Holder
251C5387	Renault Master	Owned	False	Permit Holder
otal: 49		1		





Appendix Print Date: Friday, 25 April 2025 10:33:50 - Page 4 of 7

Appendix C Table 2 - Vehicles approved for the collection of waste
including approval to collect household and/or commercial kerbside
waste, as applicable.

Vehicle Reg	Vehicle Make & Model	Leased/ Owned	Expiry Date	Owner Driver/ Sub Contractor	Vehicle Registered to	Type Approved Weighing System	No Of Cmpts for waste
	in the second						
09C42675	Volvo FL240	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS SUT	1
12C9327	Scania Other DB 6x2	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS SUT	2
132C5115	Daf LF55 FALF	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS SUT	1
132C5115	DAF LF55FALF	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS SUT	1
151C12174	Dennis Eagle	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
151C12247	Dennis Eagle	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
152C9416	MAN MAN TGM 18.250	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMC\$ VDH	1
161C13180	Dennis Eagle	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
161C13181	Dennis Eagle	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
161C13182	Dennis Eagle	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
161C134	Dennis Eagle	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
161C14649	Dennis Eagle	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
161C15860	Dennis Eagle	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
161C19498	Mercedes Benz Econic 2630L 2Dr auto	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	1
182C4495	Dennis Eagle	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	1
182C4497	Dennis Eagle	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	1
182C4856	Daf XLRAEL	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	1
182C493	Dennis Eagle	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	3
182C5675	Dennis Eagle	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
182C5746	Volvo YV2XTWOF5JAB33534	Owned		False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2

Aras en Chontae, Charleville Road, Tullemore, Co. Offely 057 9357428 <u>contactus@nwcpo.ie</u>



Appendix Print Date: Friday, 25 April 2025 10:33:50 - Page 5 of 7

191C11791	Dennis Eagle	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
191C12371	Dennis Eagle	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
191C12373	Dennis Eagle	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
191C12376	Dennis Eagle	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	1
191C2686	Volvo YV2XTWOF8KA835537	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
191C5595	Dennis YV2XT	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
191C5596	Dennis YV2XTWOF	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
192C4759	Dennis Eagle	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
201C3367	Dennis Eagle Mercedes Benz	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
201C5486	Dennis Eagle - Mercedes Benz	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
202C2086	Dennis Eagle	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	1
202C3636	Volvo YV2XTW0F	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
202C5488	Volvo FMYV2X9JOC	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	1
211C5339	Denis eagle Mercedes Benz	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
212C127	VOLVO FM	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
212C3104	DENNIS EAGLE	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
212C3106	DENNIS EAGLE	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
212C3108	DENNIS EAGLE	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
212C3109	DENNIS EAGLE	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
221C8575	Dennis Eagle Mercedes-Benz	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	1
221C9826	Daf XLRAEL2700L515529	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	1
222C4723	Mercedes Benz Econic	Owned	False	Permit Holder	Velgroup srl - HelperXE	2
222C6106	Dennis Eagle n/a	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	1
231C2835	Volvo FH	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
231C2867	Dennis Eagle n/a	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
232C6152	Mercedes Benz	Owned	False	Permit	AMCS VDH	2

Aras an Chontae, Charleville Road, Tullamore, Co. Offaly 057 9357428 contactus@nwcpo.ie



Appendix Print Date: Friday, 25 April 2025 10:33:50 - Page 6 of 7

	Econic			Holder		
241C10077	Dennis Eagle RX2 REAR STEER WT E6 2DR	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	1
241C10078	DENNIS EAGLE 6X2 REAR STEER WT E6 2DR	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
241C6864	Volvo FM	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	1
241C6866	Volvo FM	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	1
242C1862	Volvo FM	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
242C3471	Renault D	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	1
242C4349	Renault D	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	1
242C5995	Renault D	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
242C6171	Volvo FM	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
251C1247	DENNIS EAGLE	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
251C4557	Volvo FM	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
251C4561	Volvo FM	Owned	False	Permit Holder	AMCS VDH	2
Total: 58						





# Appendix D

Local Authority Areas the Permit Holder is permitted to collect in, in accordance with the conditions of this permit.

	Permit & NWCPO Reference Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08
Local Authority Area	
Carlow County	
Cavan County	
Clare County	
Cork City	
Cork County	
Donegal County	
Dublin City	
Dun Laoghaire-Rathdown	
Fingal	
Galway City	
Galway County	
Kerry County	
Kildare County	
Kilkenny County	
Laois County	
Leitrim County	
Limerick City and County	
Longford County	
Louth County	
Mayo County	
Meath County	
Monaghan County	
Offaly County	
Roscommon County	
Sligo County	
South Dublin	
NWCRO	COLLECTION DERMIN
Áres en Chontae, Charleville Road Tullamore, Co. Offaly 057 9357428 <u>contactus@nwc</u>	3 0 ILIN 2023 Q1

Appendix Print Date: Thursday, 29 June 2023 10:27:04 - Page 1 of 2

GITTAE UIT A FRAN

1

Tipperary County Waterford City and County Westmeath County Wexford County Wicklow County Number of LA Areas on this permit.

> Aras an Chontae, Charleville Road, Tullamora, Co. Offaly 057 9357428 contactus@nwcpo.ie



30 JUN 2023

31

### Appendix E

### Permit and NWCPO Reference Number: NWCPO-13-11220-08

# Communication and Education Programme Requirements

A programme of communication and education, at a minimum, shall include:

- 1. The use of a common suite of materials consistent with the materials in the form set out in www.mywaste.ie or a form substantially to the like effect. This shall include at a minimum: leaflets, social media, posters (digital & print);
- 2. An ongoing campaign which shall consist of:
- Information included in any postal communication such as a billing;
- A quarterly newsletter, or an email campaign consisting of at least 3 emails to .
- household and commercial customers; A text campaign consisting of at least 4 texts including direction on how to
- access additional information; Regular website updates to reflect the ongoing nature of a campaign; .

Participation in agreed annual communication and awareness events to implement national waste policy.



Aras an Chontae, Charleville Road. Tullamore, Co. Offaly contactus@nwcpo.ie 057 9357428



Appendix Print Date: Thursday, 29 June 2023 13:07:22 - Page 1 of 1